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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Bill Bishop, Chair

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on Thursday, January 10, 2008. 9:00 a.m., in the City Council Chambers, by the Chair, Council Member Bill Bishop.

The minutes for the November 1, 2007 meeting were approved.

In Commission introductions, Greg Radlinski, Office of General Counsel, announced that he was retiring from the City and proceeded to introduce Jim McCain, Office of General Counsel, as his successor as staff attorney for the Commission.

The Chair reported that the Commission’s Water Conservation Subcommittee, established at the last Commission meeting in response to the Central Florida water withdrawal proposal, had gotten off to a slow start.  The Chair indicated that by the end of the day, he and Commissioner Self were going to meet to organize the subcommittee; set an agenda and jump start the subcommittee’s work. The subcommittee is to focus on impact of the proposed withdrawal of water from the Lower St. Johns River and water conservation.

Though no one attended the Ocala Water Wars Summit that had been announced at the previous meeting, Commissioner Grandin indicated that a summit on The Future of the St. Johns River, sponsored by the Northeast Florida Regional Council, was scheduled for January 25, 2008.  The meeting will be held at the World Golf Village, having been relocated from the University of North Florida.  The Chair announced his intention to attend this summit.  
Dr. White provided the Commission with the monthly Manatee Update.  There has been a fair amount of manatee activity.  Dr. White reported that there had been one watercraft-related manatee fatality in the Talleyrand area on December 6th, making it the second watercraft-related manatee death for calendar year 2007.  Dr. White noted that the press has recently reported that there has been an interesting change in the behavior of manatees in the last few years as we have shut down the warm water outfalls from industrial and power plants.  The animals are now looking for the waters that are barely warm or just a few degrees above the water’s normal temperature.   
In Dr. Pinto’s most recent aerial flight, on December 7th, no manatees were seen in the IntraCoastal Waterway; he did see four animals in the St. Johns River, one in Trout River, and one adult and two calves in the area of the District 2 JEA outfall.  While there is no food there attracting the animals, and we have not historically seen manatees gather in the area, the ambient water temperature attracts them.  
Jody McDaniel, Planning/Grants Coordinator, Planning Department provided the Commission with a FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) update.  Our existing projects are progressing.  The 2008 new projects’ grant agreements have been executed by the City and sent to FIND.
Ms. McDaniel then proceeded to apprise the Commission on the Derelict Vessel Removal Grant Program status in response to an inquiry that Commissioner Nichols had previously made.  The City has an application pending for a State grant.  For many years, the City has applied to the State as a funding source for the removal of derelict vessels.  There is the Florida Coastal Protection Fund administered by the Florida Wildlife Commission; the program has not been funded since 2002.  There is the Florida Boater Improvement grant.  The grant currently on the City Council agenda is an application to this source.  The other grants for derelict vessel removal that the City can apply for include FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District), that provides $10,000 a year for derelict vessel removal with a 50% local match; Florida Boater Improvement grants; FEMA provides some assistance in the removal of derelict vessels after natural disasters.  In 2001, the Derelict Vessel Removal Fund was created by the Florida Legislature that required local entities having match money available for the removal of derelict vessels.  Initially, $50,000 was placed in this fund account.  In 2004, we applied for and received funds from this account to remove a barge from the IntraCoastal.  The current balance in the fund is $35,000. If the bill currently before the Council is enacted, realigning funds, the fund balance in the account will be $44,500.  
Ms. McDaniel described the four vessels that are expected to be removed with funding from grant (legislation) currently before the Council.  One vessel is located in the Trout River, just east of 295.  As a navigational hazard, the removal of this vessel is a top priority; the vessel is unlit and can hardly be seen at high tide.  A second vessel is located at the mouth of the Trout River and can be seen from the Main Street Bridge and from the zoo dock.  The vessel is an eyesore.  A third vessel is also located at the mouth of the Trout River and, in addition to being an eyesore, has the potential of being an environmental hazard.  The zoo is supportive of removing the vessels; blocking the dock of the zoo, the vessels will impede water taxis to the zoo.  The fourth vessel is in the IntraCoastal, south of Dutton Island Preserve.  The derelict vessel moves with tides and is an eyesore and hazardous for the kayakers and canoeists that use the Dutton Island Preserve.  There have been requests to remove three additional vessels that have recently been declared derelict.  Funding in the current grant application/legislation cannot be used to remove these three because they had not been declared derelict at the time of the grant application.  The first is located under the Lem Turner Bridge and is a hazard to navigation.  The second is at Fishing Creek where the Ortega and Cedar Rivers come in; it is an eyesore and poses an environmental hazard.  The third is in Mandarin in the vicinity of County Dock.  The vessel is an eyesore and an environmental hazard.  Removing the four original derelict vessels will cost $19,000.00.  Removing the additional three derelict vessels will cost $12,000.00, leaving a balance in the account of $13,500.00.  When the City is reimbursed from the Florida Boater Improvement grant, the balance in the account will be $23,000.00.  The State’s new derelict boat removal fund cycle begins in February and Ms. McDaniel indicated that applications will then be submitted to fund the removal of a new list of derelict vessels in the County.
Commissioner Self inquired as to whether or not the Coast Guard could be involved in the removal of some of these derelict vessels if the vessels were a hazard to navigation.  Capt. Suber said that the Coast Guard would not be involved since none of the derelict vessels cited were a hazard to commercial navigation.  Commissioner Pitman wanted to know if it were possible to track down and identify the owners of some of these derelict vessels since the actual boat numbers were visible on the vessels as depicted in the photographs in Jody McDaniel’s PowerPoint presentation?  Ms. Daniel said that trying to identify owners of vessels was under the purview of the Florida Wish & Wildlife Commission, that it was a long, legal process  and when it is not possible to identify boat owners, the FWC declares the vessels derelict.
On Pending Legislation, the Commission voted 10-0 to recommend approval of ORD 2007-1077, Ord to Adopt Small Scale Amend to FLUM Series of 2010 Comp Plan – 6368 New Kings Road (1.23 acres) – MDR to RPI – Putnam State Bank.  Prior to the vote, Folks Huxford, City Planner, Planning & Development Department, explained the bill and the impact of the project on the river (increased run-off into the river) and land use impacts.  Mr. Huxford’s explanation is a part of new procedures that will entail the Planning & Development Department advising the Waterways Commission on the land use impacts of land use change legislation.

The Commission voted 10-0 to recommend approval of ORD 20007-1304, Ord Auth a Sovereignty Submerged Lands Lease Renewal with Bd of Trustees of the Internal Improvement Trust Fund of State of Fla, thru 1/22/12, Mooring Areas on Riverwalk North bank for Water Taxis & Riverwalk South Bank for Recreational & Commercial Vessels & Overnight Mooring of 2 Dinner Cruise Ships & Water Taxis.   The Commission elected to recommend deferral of ORD 1321, Ord Approp $371,700 ($278,775 from FEMA & $92,925 from Propty Owner) for an Elevation Proj at Clark’s Fish Camp at 12903 Hood Landing Rd as part of the Flood Mitigation Assistance Proj.  Commissioners raised concerns on the precise role of the City in the project, whether or not the legislation was appropriating the property owner’s portion of the project’s costs.  The Chair announced that he would explain those concerns and questions to the respective City Council Committees.  ORD 2008-28, Ord Amend Chapt 366, Ord Code (Groundwater Resource Mgt) was deferred.  Vince Siebold, Chief of the Environmental Quality Division, Environmental & Compliance Department, will make a PowerPoint presentation on this proposed bill (re Groundwater Resource Mgmt) at the next Waterways Commission meeting.

On Old Business, Captain Suber, Waterways Coordinator, remarked that the City’s water taxi contract is now up for renewal.  A new RFP will be out before the end of the week.  

Commissioner Grandin reported on the status of the subcommittee looking into possible tax relief for working waterfront recreational and commercial endeavors.  A meeting had been held earlier in the morning to specify what the subcommittee would be doing going forward.  Because of the broad subject matter, it was decided to change the name of the body to the Water Access Committee.  There will be a number of break-out subcommittees on related issues such as working waterfronts, economic development, eco-tourism and planning.  The Committee will be adding Commissioner Lowe and Council Member Holt.  The Chair announced that one of the immediate near-term missions of the committee was the requirements of the working waterfront component of our Comprehensive Plan. The committee should determine what precisely the working waterfront issues are in Jacksonville and what sort of recommendations should be made to the Council with respect to implementing legislation to modify our Comprehensive Plan. The Office of General Counsel’s Shannon Eller will confirm the time that we have to work on this.
Commissioner Grandin indicated that there was another issue that the Commission would be aware of and that was the Florida Administrative Code Rule changes that were currently going on.  Specifically, Florida Administrative Code section 18-21 that deals with the sovereignty submerged land lease fees.  There are a series of workshops that are currently underway.  Either through subcommittee or the Commission as a whole, the Commission should understand the rule changes and make its views known to the Department of Environmental Protection.  Comments have to be received by DEP by the end of January.  The Chair remarked that this was a quick time frame for comments and wondered how long this matter had been out there.
Commissioner Nichols reported on one of the workshops that was held in Tampa that he attended (the previous day).  The Florida Cabinet, at the behest of the Chief Financial Officer, Alex Sink, is reviewing the submerged land lease fees because the Cabinet is inclined to think that the State is not getting a fair deal.
The Chair announced that henceforth, there will be an agenda meeting preceding the regular monthly Commission meetings.  The agenda meeting will be at 8:30 a.m., Conference Room A in the Council Offices.

Commissioner Self raised concerns about the Metro Park Trust Fund that was created as a repository for docking fees collected at the marina.  The Commissioner requests that the Council Research Division inquire as to the status of the account, how much was deposited in the account during the current fiscal year and what if any appropriations have been made.
In the comments from the public, Mr. John Nooney commented on Ordinance 2007-1304, numerous Times-Union headlined stories, the Mayor and Craig Field and the proposed Shipyard pier.

There being no further business on the Commissions agenda, the meeting was adjourned at 10:46 a.m.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division, (904)630-1729
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